
 
 

Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Regents 

Murray State University 

June 3, 2022 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Murray State University (MSU) Board of Regents met on Friday, June 3, 2022, in Quarterly 

and Committee Session in the Pogue Library Jesse Stuart Room on the Murray State University 

campus.  Chair Eric Crigler called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and welcomed those joining 

the meeting in person and via livestream.  The roll was called and the following Board members 

were present:  Eric Crigler, Jessica Evans, Robbie Fitch, Virginia Gray, Leon Owens, Ian 

Puckett, Lisa Rudolph, Melony Shemberger, Don Tharpe and Tom Waldrop.  Absent:  none.   

 

Others participating in the meeting were:  Robert L (Bob) Jackson, President; Jill Hunt, Senior 

Executive Coordinator for the President, Coordinator for Board Relations and Secretary to the 

Board; Tim Todd, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Jackie Dudley, Vice 

President for Finance and Administrative Services and Treasurer to the Board; Don Robertson, 

Vice President for Student Affairs and Enrollment Management; Robert Miller, General 

Counsel; Jordan Smith, Executive Director of Governmental and Institutional Relations; Shawn 

Touney, Executive Director of Marketing and Communication; Information Technology staff 

and members of the general public and news media. 

 



 





 
 

outcome.  When the financial picture laid out in the Universityôs annual audits and recent bond 



 
 

Charles Tidwell   Police Department   04/08/2022-04/09/2022 

Kassia Tucker   Career Services    01/31/2022-02/04/2022 

Jacob Warren   Facilities Management   02/01/2022 

 

*Intermittent Leave 

 

On behalf of the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, 

Regent Owens moved for approval of the Consent Agenda items.  Vice Chair Tharpe seconded 

and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Report of the Chair, received 

 

Chair Crigler indicated that annually there is a presidential evaluation undertaken by the Board, 

under the direction of the Chair and Vice Chair who are delegated responsibility for combining 

the results of various inputs and formulating a summary report.  He and Dr. Tharpe reviewed that 

report with President Jackson and it was read aloud for the record as follows: 

 

ANNUAL PRESIDENTIAL EVALUATION SUMMARY 
BOARD OF REGENTS CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR 

COMPLETED MAY 2022 
 

ñIn accordance with the Board Operating Procedure for the Annual Presidential Evaluation, the 

Chair and Vice-Chair submit this Annual Presidential Evaluation Summary. For the preparation 

of this summary, the Chair and the Vice-Chair utilized the following items: Presidential 

Evaluation Questionnaire responses by the Board of Regents members, the Presidentôs Self-

Assessment, and our own Assessments. Supplemental materials included: 2021 Administrator 

Reviews ï President, 2021 Staff Perspectives Survey, Resolution of Appreciation from the 

Student Senate, Citation of Appreciation from the House of Representatives from the 

Commonwealth of Kentucky, and a Letter of Appreciation from Indiana Task Force One of the 

Federal Emergency Management Agency.  

 

The Board-approved instrument utilized by Board of Regent members consisted of seven (7) 

sections as follows: Strategy and Priorities; Leadership; Financial Management; Faculty, 

Staff and Students; External Relations; Relationship and Communication with the Board 

of Regents; Additional Questions and Comments.  

 

The first six (6) categories had listed subsections and the respondents could mark each 

subsection as follows: Strongly Agree; Agree; Disagree; Strongly Disagree; and Cannot 

Judge. Additionally, each category provided space for general comments.  All Board of Regent 

members who served from the beginning of Fiscal Year 2021-2022 responded. The responses 

were aggregated anonymously within the universityôs information technology department and 

the aggregate responses were forwarded to the Chair and Vice-Chair.  

 
Under the operating procedure for the Annual Presidential Evaluation, the summary is to include 

areas where the President has been effective, areas for improvement, progress on goals for the 

most recent period, progress towards strategic initiatives, and the Presidential goals for the 

upcoming period and forward-looking strategic initiatives.  

 

Dr. Jackson effectively works with key constituents to achieve the strategic agenda of the 

university. He did an admirable job in keeping the university open, safe, and operational during 

the pandemic. The Board is impressed that, despite issues that demanded the time and attention 

of the President over the last academic year, like the COVID pandemic, athletic conference 

realignment, and a regional natural disaster, University priorities have continued to advance, 

including a new $12 million bond issuance for deferred maint



 
 

Jackson is viewed by the Board as a well-rounded President, and an enthusiastic and articulate 

promoter of Murray Stateôs values and mission.  

 

In terms of leadership, Dr. Jackson is effective in conveying confidence in the Universityôs 

direction, bringing a sense of energy, pride, and excitement to Murray State. His love for and 

dedication to the University have been infectious throughout the campus and the larger Murray 

State University community. President Jackson leads by example ï and the example he sets is 

one of dedication to the University and a tireless work ethic. The President has attracted, 

developed, led, and encouraged a highly effective executive team and motivates them and other 

constituents to get behind Murray Stateôs vision. His administration seeks innovative ways to 

recruit students and is encouraged to continue to develop alternative approaches, like online 

programs, that can fit the demands of future students, both traditional and non-traditional alike. 

Responses by the Regents consistently commend President Jackson for his commitment and 

drive, and for navigating the University through the pandemic and always ensuring campus 

safety. Dr. Jackson regularly implements new policies and changes, based on the wide range of 

input he receives. He and his team have several accomplishments over the last year including 

creating a new Parental Leave Policy, efforts to enhance recruiting and retention, athletics 

realignment, and record fundraising. At the same time, under Dr. Jacksonôs leadership, the 

university continues to enjoy an outstanding academic reputation and has maintained its high 

rankings in many national publications.   

 

The Presidentôs background in finance and his former presidency of the university Foundation 

have equipped him to be an excellent steward of the universityôs financial resources. He and his 

team have managed through the pandemic without faculty and staff salary cuts, benefit 

reductions, furloughs, or permanent layoffs, all the while ensuring a balanced budget. Pension 

issues in Kentucky and the performance funding formula have been significant headwinds during 

this period. Dr. Jackson is doing a good job of allocating resources appropriately among 

academic departments, deferred maintenance, faculty, and staff. He is encouraged to continue 

efforts on recruiting and retaining faculty and staff, including the recent raise for university 

employees of up to a 3.5% pay increase. Additionally, he has reviewed existing areas of 

academic growth and decline in order to invest and/or reduce where needed to more efficiently 

allocate the Universityôs finite resources. Overall, President Jacksonôs administration has applied 

the universityôs financial resources in an effective manner that achieves the pillars of the 

institutionôs strategic plan.  

 

Dr. Jackson fosters shared governance and ensures communication with Student Government 

Association, Faculty Senate, and Staff Congress. He prioritized faculty and staff positions during 

the pandemic and continues to make rational decisions in the face of political pressure. President 

Jackson is encouraged to continue the shared governance model in place at the university and to 

continue exploring policies that could lead to enhanced career opportunities for faculty and staff. 

His administration implemented selected Work-Life Balance Task Force recommendations, such 

as changes to the Parental Leave Policy as well as the Bereavement Leave Policy. Task forces 

appointed by the President may want to publish the goals and progress of groups in the campus 

community to help foster additional opportunities for shared governance. The establishment of 

the Task Force on Institutional Diversity, Equity and Inclusion has spawned the Regents Fellows 

Program, the Diversity Fellows Program and doubled the Mills Scholarships. The Presidentôs 

Task Force on Academic Advising has been established to improve academic advising, student 

retention and assisting at-risk students. President Jackson conveys a deep love for Murray State 

and has broad support from our student body. He responds to concerns raised by the universityôs 

internal constituencies and is perhaps the most student-oriented President Fr41r30051s (ors. 0 0 
0.00000912nP)>o/or 





 
 

category and there were only a few notations in the ñDisagreeò category and none in the 

ñStrongly Disagreeò columns. As such, we recommend that President Robert L Jackson be 

viewed as having been very effective as President of Murray State for the 2021-2022 academic 

year. Finally, the Board is appreciative to Dr. Jackson for his leadership, especially during the 

pandemic, and believes that we are indeed fortunate to have a person of his caliber as our 

fourteenth (14th) President.ò  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

  

Eric F. Crigler, CFA ï Chair, Board of Regents 

Dr. Don Tharpe ï Vice-Chair, Board of Regents 

 

The action being requested today also includes an amendment to the Presidentôs Contract of 

Employment to extend his contract for an additional year at the same salary rate, plus any COLA 

provided for other employees, effective July 1, 2022. 

 

Regent Owens echoed the sentiments of the Chair and Vice Chair in the report presented.  

President Jackson exemplifies the best in leadership, particularly for the University given the 

current economic climate, and he communicates and ensures transparency.  As Chair of the 

Finance Committee, there is no information that is not provided and there is never a question that 

is not answered.  The team he has assembled to work with him in this regard represents this 

University well.  He is to be commended and his contract amended accordingly. 

 

Vice Chair Tharpe added that he and Chair Crigler met personally with Dr. Jackson



 
 

committees are not as clear on their goals and objectives and they have not posted their 

responses, meeting minutes or goals that have been met.  This represents another area for 

improvement.  Vice Chair Tharpe added that under the Presidentôs Delegation of Authority ï of 

which the Board approves ï he believes a lot of these issues are covered.  The President meets 

with faculty, staff and students consistently. 

 

Chair Crigler reminded the Board that two years ago the process for conducting presidential 

evaluations was reviewed with a conscious effort to add even more transparency for the Board.  

All members of the Board may not have previously received the raw responses but that is now 

provided in advance, along with the summary report, and the Vice Chair was added to the 

evaluation process to provide more stability. 

 
Report of the Chair and Vice Chair ± 3UHVLGHQW¶V�$QQXDO�3HUIRUPDQFH�(YDOXDWLRQ�DQG�3UHVLGHQW¶V�

Amended Employment Contract, approved 

 

Chair Crigler reported it has been the Boardôs practice to extend the Presidentôs Contract of Employment 

for an additional year following a favorable performance evaluation.  A Contract of Employment 

extension would send a positive message relative to the Boardôs confidence to President Jackson, 

the Murray State community and the public. 

 

On behalf of the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the Chair and Vice Chair of the Board of 

Regents, Regent Owens moved for approval of the Report of the Chair and Vice Chair as it pertains to the 

Presidentôs Annual Performance Evaluation and the Presidentôs Contract of Employment, as amended and 

presented, to include any 2022-23 salary increases approved for all University employees, effective  

July 1, 2022.  R



 
 

of 2025.  Appreciation was expressed to all for their efforts in this regard as it represents an important 

recruiting and retention initiative and it is important for the University to host this flagship program. 

➢ In the last few weeks, Murray State University received the largest gift in its history.  The donors 

have asked that the amount of this transformational gift remain confidential but appreciation was 

expressed to MSU alumnus and member of the Board of Trustees Karen Jones Squires and her 

husband Jim.  This gift honors Mrs. Squiresô father Bob Jones, who taught in Engineering 

Technology for many years, and his wife Carol Jones.  This particular endowment will benefit all 

Engineering Technology areas but with a focus on women in engineering and STEM majors.  He is 

proud of this initiative and the work of Dr. Tina Bernot, Executive Director of Development, in 

helping bring this gift to fruition over the past several years.  The Office of Development has raised a 

record $34 million over the past four years through the good work of Dr. Bernot and her team.  

Appreciation was expressed to all for the great work the Office of Development continues to 

undertake. 

➢ With regard to the Legislative Session which has now concluded, a new $45.5 million building for the 

School of Nursing and Health Professions is included in the state budget; $47.2 million for deferred 

maintenance and campus improvements and 



 
 

➢ Appreciation was expressed to Dr. Dave Whaley, Dean of the College of Education and Human 

Services, for his service to the region and the outstanding teachers recognized as part of the Sparks 

Lecture.  This annual event is named after President Dr. Harry Sparks who also served as a faculty 

member and Superintendent.  President Jackson appreciated the honor of being the Sparks Lecturer 

for the evening. 

➢ Commencement exercises in May recognized 1,501 spring and summer graduates, with 

approximately 1,100 in attendance (included December 2020 graduates).  Appreciation was expressed 

to all Regents who attended.  The Hitimu Ceremony was also held in May and appreciation was 

expressed to Dr. Carthell for his efforts in this regard. 

➢ Director of Athletics Kevin Saal was recognized and appreciation was expressed to all Coaches, 

administrators and staff.  For the 36th consecutive semester, MSU student-athletes have earned a 3.0 

Grade Point Average (GPA) or higher.  A separate Commencement ceremony was also held for 

student-athletes who were unable to attend the main ceremony due to athletic competitions. 

➢ Enrollment headwinds that exist nationally with regard to enrollment were outlined for the Board.  In 

the spring, there was a national enrollment decline of 4.7 percent but Murray State was up 5.8 

percent.  Good advising makes a difference and the Board will be presented with recommendations in 

regard to the current model.  Retention efforts are also crucial to enrollment and the Performance 

Funding Model.  Efforts relative to Racer Nation Orientation and campus tours were outlined. 

➢ Photographs of high school visits were shown.  Recognition was given to Sam Tharpe, a retired 

Henry County High School Principal; current Principal Dr. Michele Webb and Director of Schools 

Dr. Leah Watkins, for their efforts to bring Murray State into that community. 

➢ A great deal of work has been undertaken with regard to the budget to be presented to the Board 

today for approval.  Appreciation was expressed to Vice President Dudley and her staff, the other 

Vice Presidents, Deans, Chairs, Budget Advisory Committee and faculty, staff and student leadership 

for their involvement in the budgeting process.  A Town Hall meeting was also held on campus in 

regard to the budget, providing an opportunity for questions to be asked and answered.  

➢ A quote from Dr. John W. Carr was read aloud and the Board was asked to keep these words in mind 

as they undertake the work before them today. 

➢ Appreciation was expressed to Provost Todd, Associate Provost Bob Pervine, Interim Assistant 

Provost Ashley Ireland and the Deans, Chairs and faculty for their efforts with regard to academic 

developments, including new online graduate certificate programs that will be launched soon.  This 

work is vitally important to student recruiting and changes to academic programs and offerings must 

be made as student needs change. 

➢ There is a great deal of work occurring in Facilities Management and appreciation was expressed to 

Director Jason Yougblood and Associate Director of Facilities Design and Construction Angela 

Lampe and their staff who have done a fantastic job in this regard.  Photographs of various projects 

across campus were shown and outlined.  Vice Chair Tharpe expressed appreciation to President 

Jackson and his staff for their efforts to preserve 





 
 

Reconvene 

 

The Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Regents reconvened at 10:25 a.m. 

 

Committee Reports/Recommendations 

 

Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee 

 

Melony Shemberger ï Chair 

Virginia Gray



 
 

 Dr. Ray Horton .............................................................. College of Humanities and Fine Arts 

 Dr. Rachel Allenbaugh ...... Jesse D. Jones College of Science, Engineering and Technology 

 Ms. Rasha Khalil ............... Jesse D. Jones College of Science, Engineering and Technology 



 
 

Full Board Action ± Professor Emeritus Designations, approved 

 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Regent 

Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, approve the designation of the honorary title of Professor Emeritus to the 

following faculty members, effective July 1, 2022: 
 

R. Michael Bokeno Organizational Communication and Leadership 1995-2022 

Kala Chakradhar Community Leadership and Human Services 2004-2022 

Daniel Claiborne School of Engineering 1985-2022 

Gina Claywell English and Philosophy 1997-2022 

Laura Dawkins English and Philosophy 1999-2022 

William DeWees Veterinary Technology and Pre-Veterinary Medicine 2005-2022 

Richard Dodson Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling 2011-2022 

Michael Kemp School of Engineering 1995-2022 

Paul Lucko Community Leadership and Human Services 2000-2022 

Ann Neelon English and Philosophy 1992-2022 

Lynn Patterson Early Childhood and Elementary Education 2008-2022 

Brenda Sheets Management, Marketing and Business Administration 1998-2022 

Lou Tillson Organizational Communication and Leadership 1992-2022 

Barbara Washington Adolescent, Career and Special Education 2007-2022 

Tracey Wortham Occupational Safety and Health 1995-2022  

  

Regent Owens seconded and the motion carried unanimously.  Regent Shemberger indicated it has 

been her pleasure to serve as Chair of this Committee and she has enjoyed working with Provost 

Todd, Dr. Pervine and Ms. Ireland.  Academic excellence is key at Murray State and it has been 

her honor to serve as Chair of the Committee that sets the tone for everything else to happen at this 

University. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee adjourned at 10:35 a.m. 

 

Audit and Compliance Committee 

 

Don Tharpe ï Chair 

Eric Crigler 

Jessica Evans 

Lisa Rudolph 
 

Internal Auditor Search Update, received 

 

Vice Chair Tharpe called the Audit and Compliance Committee to order at 10:35 a.m. and 

reported all other members were present. 

 

President Jackson provided an updated on the search process that would be utilized to fill the 

vacant Internal Auditor position once Mrs. Michelle Saxon transfers to another position on 

campus. Mrs. Saxon has served as the Universityôs Internal Auditor for at least ten years and she 

has done an excellent job.  A few months ago, she asked if it would be okay to be considered for 

another position on campus that was open and required a Certified Public Accountant (CPA).  He 

encouraged her to apply and she was the successful candidate in that search and started June 1, 

2022, in the Office of Student Financial Services.  A search will begin shortly to find a new 

Internal Auditor and that individual will also need to be a CPA. 

  

Vice Chair Tharpe added that a change has been made to provide the presidential travel expenses 

on a quarterly basis rather than monthly as is now the case.  Mrs. Saxon could not be present 

today but asked him to extend her warm wishes for this Board moving forward.  She has 

appreciated working in her role as Internal Auditor.  All wish her well. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Audit and Compliance Committee adjourned at 10:37 a.m. 





 
 

Regent Waldrop called the 



 
 

 

Regent Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, approve the appointment of Christine Ferguson as Dean of University Libraries, 

effective July 1, 2022, at a fiscal year salary of $105,000.  Regent Rudolph seconded and the roll 

was called with the following voting:  Dr. Evans, yes; Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Mr. Owens, 

yes; Mr. Puckett, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Dr. Shemberger, yes on appointment but refrain with 

regard to salary; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes and Mr. Crigler, yes.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

General Counsel Appointment ± Robert L. Miller, reaffirmed 

 

President Jackson reported that t



 
 

process is that the first occasion when students have an opportunity for such engagement is 

during the summer when faculty are not on contract.  The three major tiers identified as part of 

the advising process included a recruitment function, advising based on credentials the students 

bring with them and the transition from home to an atmosphere that might be totally different.  

Schedule selection is also part of this process.  The second tier is the retention function, advising 

outside of, but including, academics and ensuring as student needs change their support systems 

also change.  These components include academic advising and focusing on the courses they 

take along the pathway to a career or life goal and this is where Faculty Advisors have performed 

extremely well and will continue to do so.  The new academic advising model being proposed 

will help accomplish these goals. 

 

Mrs. Whaley reported the overall Commission recommendation is to establish a dual advising 

model for first- and second-year students with a Staff/Success Advisor being a 12-month 

employee fully trained on dual and transfer credit advising and campus supports.  The Faculty 

Advisor will be trained on academic requirements within the programs, career and co-curricular 

opportunities and long-term goals.  A graphic was shown illustrating how this new model will 

work.  The University has already made headway moving forward as another recommendation 

from the Commission was to hire a Coordinator for First-Year Academic Advising and that 

individual has been identified to help build the pilot model that will begin in spring 2023 so it 

can be tested before full campus-wide implementation is undertaken.   

 

Regent Shemberger asked whether the pilot project would be primarily focused in one college 

and confirmation was provided that it would be introduced in one, maybe two, colleges and the 

First-Year Academic Advising Coordinator will make a determination of the best way to 

proceed.  Regent Shemberger also indicated that currently an academic advising hold is placed 

on a studentôs account until they meet with their Faculty Advisor and asked if that would 

continue.  Mrs. Whaley indicated this would also be determined as part of the pilot project 

process but all recognize the importance of a student seeing their Faculty Advisor.  Models for 

shared academic advising have been reviewed, as well as what other institutions are doing, but 

much has yet to be determined. 

 

Vice President Robertson provided a report on 



 
 

Information was provided on fall 2022 admitted new student data.  The model that has been 

developed in this regard has a number of indicators which were provided to the Board as part of 

the Dashboard document.  The data indicators contained in the Dashboard were reviewed and 

results are positive overall.  The reasons behind any declines were outlined and confirmation was 

provided that processes are in place to address these decreases.  Often students apply to multiple 

schools and attend orientation sessions at those institutions to decide where they will attend 

college.  Completion of financial aid and scholarship applications are key components of this 

process and affect the scoring provided for potential students.  Communication processes and 

protocols that are in place to focus on these students were outlined.  President Jackson reported 

that low completion rates for the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) is a national 

issue and efforts are underway to address this key component of the enrollment completion 

process.  Public universities in Kentucky are working closely with the CPE to develop a media 

campaign focused on the importance of FAFSA completion.  At Murray State, students must 

complete the FAFSA in order to be eligible for any scholarships.  Confirmation was provided 

that changes have been made to the FAFSA and it is now less complicated.  An app has also 

been developed that can be used to complete the FAFSA application and it includes a data 

retrieval option.  Confirmation was provided that 91 percent of Murray State out-of-state 

students come from within the footprint of the Missouri Valley Conference (MVC).  With 

membership in the MVC, exposure in these areas is expected to increase by MSU athletic teams 

competing in these locations on a more consistent basis.  The predictive analytics model that has 

been developed and utilized over the past several years allows for more targeted marketing 

efforts to be directed to the appropriate areas.  The enrollment trends at Murray State versus the 

national averages are a direct result of the predictive analytics model and the work of all in this 

regard is very much appreciated.  Confirmation was 



 
 

model is more stringent than that for competitors and the proposed change to a 2.75 GPA and 

above, without the evaluation of test scores, would make its admission criteria more in line with 

other institutions.  Dr. Fister added that students with a 2.75 to 2.99 GPA have been denied 

admission to Murray State over the past two years.  For fall 2021 this involved 93 students and 

for fall 2022, 91 students were denied admission, as of late February.  At the end of fall 2021, a 

total of 106 students within this GPA range had been denied admission to Murray State.  This 

University maintains a focus on assisting URM and first-generation students and must help them 

where they are in their academic pursuits.  For students with a 3.01 GPA or above last fall, 75 

percent had côs or better at Murray State in their first fall semester.  For students within the 2.75 

to 2.99 GPA range, only 47 percent had côs or better which further highlights the importance of 

retention efforts in order for this change to be successful.  Resources must be dedicated for this 

student population which is also true at other universities.  In terms of whether the University is 

prepared now to retain these students, Dr. Fister indicated that meetings are currently underway 

to ensure needed resources, supports and pillars are in place and this work has involved several 

offices across campus with a focus on helping students not become discouraged.  Students will 

play a key role in this process as they must choose to utilize the resources provided to them.  





 
 

Reconvene 

 

Chair Crigler reconvened the Quarterly Board of Regents meeting and Committee meetings at 

1:05 p.m. 

 

Athletics Committee 

 

Eric Crigler ï Chair 

Robbie Fitch 

Lisa Rudolph 

Don Tharpe 

Tom Waldrop 

 

Chair Crigler called the Athletics Committee to order at 1:05 p.m. and reported all other 

members were present. 

 

Personnel Changes 

 

Head Coach Contracts of Employment Amendments ± Steve Prohm, Kara Amundson and 

Adam Kiesler, approved 

 

Chair Crigler reminded Regents that Head Coach contracts must be approved by the Board 

because they typically represent multi-year agreements.  Assistant Coach contracts do not require 

Board approval because they are usually for a duration of one year.  Coaches also do not receive 

any additional cost-of-living increases approved for other faculty and staff and any salary 

increases are funded privately. 

 

The employment agreement with the Coach listed below began on March 25, 2022.  The 

University desires to employ this Coach for the period of March 25, 2022, to  

March 24, 2026. 

 

0HQ¶V�%DVNHWEDOO 

Steve Prohm (Head Coach)   $395,000 

Steve Prohm Media/Appearances  $125,000 

Total      $520,000 

 

The employment agreement with the Coach listed below expires on June 30, 2023.  The 

University desires to continue to employ this Coach for the period of July 1, 2022, to June 30, 

2025.   

 

Softball 

Kara Amundson (Head Coach)  $65,000 (currently $52,833) 

 

The employment agreement with the Coach listed below expires on June 30, 2024.  The 

University desires to continue to employ this Coach for the period of July 1, 2022, to June 30, 

2026. 

 

Track and Field/Cross-Country 

Adam Kiesler (Head Coach)   $67,000 (currently $53,030) 

 

Director of Athletics Kevin Saal indicated that all are incredibly proud of the individuals just 

recognized as they helped the University finish second in the Ohio Valley Conference (OVC) 

Commissionerôs Cup.  Murray State is currently 113th in the country out of 358 schools and 

indications are positive for the University reaching the Top 100 yet again.  All are proud of the 

championships that have been earned and 36 consecutive semesters of an average 3.0 Grade 

Point Average for student-athletes this spring.  Regent Owens reported he attended the Murray 

State Womenôs Softball team championship games in Alabama.  The young women and 

coaching staff for MSU were highly complimented by University of Alabama fans for not only 

their professionalism but also the fact that they exhibited the best in student-athletes they had 

ever seen.  The team played exceptionally well although the overall outcome was not successful.  

They also performed under less than the best of circumstances due to an unfortunate accident 



 
 

which occurred on their way to the Tournament and other team injuries.  All should be proud of 

the team and what they were able to accomplish. 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon 

the recommendation of the President of the University and the Director of Athletics, approve the 

successor agreements to the Contracts of Employment for the Coaches outlined previously.  

Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Head Coach Contracts of Employment Amendments ± Steve Prohm, 

Kara Amundson and Adam Kiesler, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Chair Crigler moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University and the Director of Athletics, approve the 

successor agreements to the Contracts of Employment for the Coaches as outlined.  Regent 

Owens seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Evans, yes; Dr. Fitch, 

yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Mr. Owens, yes; Mr. Puckett, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Dr. Shemberger, yes; 

Dr. Tharpe, yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes and Mr. Crigler, yes.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Director of Athletics Contract of Employment ± Kevin Saal, approved 

 

Chair Crigler reported that Murray State University executed a Contract of Employment to 

employ Kevin Saal as Director of Athletics on March 5, 2019.  The Contract of Employment for 

Director of Athletics Saal was amended, effective July 1, 2019, and again amended, effective  

July 1, 2021.  A contract extension is being recommended as follows:  ñThe effective date of the 

Contract of Employment is March 1, 2019, and, effective July 1, 2022, this is a fixed term of 

employment for a term of four years beginning July 1, 2022, and expiring on June 30, 2026.ò   

 

Mr. Saal helped ensure the Universityôs commitment to the academic and athletic success for 

Murray State student-athletes.  He has provided valuable leadership to the Department of 

Athletics which plays an integral role in the University's pursuit of excellence.  Mr. Saal is a 

capable and experienced leader committed to the growth and success of student-athletes and 

Murray State athletic programs.  Mr. Saal and his team were commended for their 

accomplishments and work ethic driving the Department of Athletics.  This year there was a 

realignment of the Athletics conference and a great deal of work was involved in providing the 

necessary detail to help make this transition possible.  President Jackson and his team also did a 

great deal of work on bringing this conference transition to fruition.  A comprehensive plan was 

developed to help make the conference transition in a competitive and fiscally-responsible 

manner.  Mr. Saal not only provided the internal work needed to make this change but has also 

been a great face for the University externally. 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon 

the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached Contract of 

Employment for Mr. Kevin Saal, Director of Athletics, effective July 1, 2022, through June 30, 

2026.  Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Director of Athletics Contract of Employment ± Kevin Saal, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Chair Crigler moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached Contract of 

Employment for Mr. Kevin Saal, Director of Athletics, effective July 1, 2022, through June 30, 

2026.  Regent Shemberger seconded.  Regent Owens indicated he had an opportunity to work 



 
 

Chair Crigler read aloud the following Resolutions of Acknowledgement and Appreciation: 

 
MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND APPRECIATION 

 

COACH KARA AMUNDSON AND THE WOMEN’S SOFTBALL TEAM 

2021 – 2022 Season 

 

WHEREAS, the Murray State University Womenôs Softball team won the Ohio Valley 

Conference (OVC) regular-season and Tournament Championships, marking the first National 

Collegiate Athletic Association Tournament appearance in program history; 

 

WHEREAS, the Womenôs Softball program achieved 40 wins, also for first time in program 

history, and set a program high with seven All-Conference selections, including Coach 

Amundson being named 2022 OVC Coach of the Year and student-athlete Hannah James being 

named 2022 OVC Pitcher of the Year;  

 

WHEREAS, student-athletes Logan Braundmeier, Hannah James and Gracie Osbron were 

named to the OVC First Team; Lily Fischer, Sierra Gilmore, Taylor Jackson and Jenna Veber 

were named to the OVC Second Team and Gracie Osbron made the All-Newcomer Team; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Womenôs Softball program earned the fifth best Earned Run Average (ERA) in 

the nation at 1.53, fifth most shutouts at 19 and sixth best walk-to-strikeout ratio at 5.11; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Womenôs Softball program achieved additional notable accomplishments, 

including student-athlete Hannah James breaking the career strikeouts record and becoming the 

first pitcher to reach 500 strikeouts, Coach Amundson reaching 250 career wins, student-athlete 

Logan Braundmeier breaking the single-season doubles record and student-athletes Hannah 

James and Jenna Veber being ranked in the Top 25 nationally in ERA; and 

 

WHEREAS, the team set a Softball program record 14-game win streak and most home wins in 

program history with 18, is one of only four programs nationally to have two or more pitchers 

ranked in the Top 25 nationally in ERA and has the third best turnaround in the nation at over 31 

games;  

 
NOW, THEREFORE, ON THIS 3rd DAY OF JUNE, TWO THOUSAND AND TWENTY-TWO, BE IT 

RESOLVED that the members of the Murray State University Board of Regents unanimously express 

their appreciation for the achievements and service of the Womenôs Softball team; 

 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED by the Murray State University Board of Regents that this 

recognition of the contributions and dedication of the Womenôs Softball team be preserved in the minutes 

of the Board after having been read aloud and passed unanimously by the Board on this, the 3rd day of 

June 2022. 

 

 

 

______________________________         ______________________________ 

Robert L Jackson          Eric F. Crigler, CFA 

President           Chair ï Board of Regents and Chair ï  

          Athletics Committee 

Coach Amundson and the team received a round of applause. 

 















 
 

scholarships and discounts are $41.9 million which represents a budgeted discount rate of 40 percent 

and is two percentage points higher than the previous year.  Confirmation was provided that academic 

achievement grid scholarships and Governorôs Scholars, recruitment and athletic scholarships are 

included in the 40 percent discount rate.  Chair Crigler commended the administration for making the 

regional state change which will allow the University to expand its outreach as there is great 

opportunity in this regard.  President Jackson added that tuition and mandatory fee increases over the 

last four years have averaged .63 percent. 
➢ Housing  is a self-supporting auxiliary unit and must fully fund its budget needs, including debt 

service.  The budget includes a proposed increase of .75 percent for residence hall rates, beginning 

with fall 2022.  This increase will fund increases for facility maintenance and the 3 percent COLA for 

Housing employees.  The increase will generate $110,900 in new revenues.  A chart showing housing 

rates and comparable rates at other Kentucky public universities was included in the Schedule of 

Housing Rates provided. 
➢ Dining Services at the University are performed under contract with Sodexo.  Per this contract, dining 

meal plans will increase 5.8 percent, beginning with fall 2022.  A chart showing these new rates and 

comparable rates at other Kentucky public universities was included in the Schedule of Dining Rates 

provided. 
➢ Murray State has one program fee and that is for the Doctor of Nursing Practice (DNP), which 

includes those enrolled in the Family Nurse Practitioner (FNP) and Post-Master of Science in Nursing 

(MSN) specialties, as well as Anesthesia.  There is currently a Board-approved program fee for FY23 

of $1,286 that is assessed to all students for the fall and spring semesters enrolled in DNP programs.  

The number of Anesthesia students enrolled in the program is 54 and the number of FNP and Post-

MSN students averages 25 to 30 students.  These represent year-round programs, meaning there are 

also associated year-round costs. 

➢ No course fee increases are being recommended in the budget.  The five online pilot programs with 

Academic Partnerships were outlined.  Students enrolled in these programs pay tuition and mandatory 

fees only as part of a pricing strategy change and a chart was provided outlining this change and the 

associated impact. 

➢ With regard to expenditures, salaries, wages, health care, pensions and other fringe benefits comprise 

approximately 72 percent of the Education and General budget.  The University has budgeted for a 

cost-of-living adjustment of 3 percent for all regular employees, including E&G and Auxiliaries.  The 

average COLA increase per employee is $1,626, representing the largest increase provided since 

Fiscal Year 2014.  Total salaries and fringe benefits increased by $4 million with $2 million for 

COLA, $951,000 for the KERS state funding shortfall, $196,000 for faculty promotions and faculty 

and staff awards, $608,000 for the health care increase and $238,000 for other net changes.  A chart 

was provided reflecting the total overall E&G changes in salary and full-time equivalent (FTE) by 

each employee category.  Overall, FTEs changed by 4.1.  New funding was used to hire a Mental 

Health Counselor, two technology support staff and one recruitment support staff member.  Decisions 

in this regard were focused on student retention.  One FTE has been added to the Faculty 

Development Center, five FTEs have been established for student retention work and FTEs have been 

enhanced in growth programs and those were outlined.  Information was also provided on selected 

reorganizations that are not all reflected in the FTE changes just outlined. 
➢ B



 
 

beginning with fall 2022, is included in the budget.  A five-year maintenance/replacement schedule is 

being used to help the University plan for future infrastructure needs.  This includes a multi-phase 

plan for replacement of the campus Fiber Ring that is approaching an age of approximately 30 years. 
➢ In terms of management of resources, actions taken to manage the budget for the last few years will 

continue into FY23 and a listing of what this includes was provided to the Board.   

Vice President Dudley reported that by acting on the budget the Board will also be approving the 

Salary Roster that has been provided.   

 

Regent Evans indicated the materials presented included reference to a plan for the centralization 

of academic technology support and asked what that plan will entail.  Vice President Dudley 

confirmed that there is not currently a plan but consideration is being given to the best way to 

proceed in this area.  It is known that centralization of technology support will save on personnel 

resources and budget.  Regent Shemberger added that she has heard concerns about technology 

support centralization, particularly for those programs that are accredited by their respective 

agencies where technology must be a core component in order to receive program accreditation.  

When faculty are with students and experience a technology issue, they need immediate 

resolution so there is no loss of instruction time.  She recommends that these concerns be taken 

into consideration as the plan is developed, especially in terms of how it will affect accreditation 

in certain programs.  Vice President Dudley confirmed that discussions are beginning with all 

units in an effort to determine their needs.  President Jackson confirmed that a careful, thoughtful 

approach to centralizing academic technology support started three years ago and has been 

discussed by this Board.  A pilot project has also been carried out in the School of Nursing and 

Health Professions and was successful.  He understands this might not work in every single 

program and that will be taken into consideration and addressed, but due to the technology needs 

of the entire campus, making such changes must be considered. 

 

Regent Shemberger indicated that with regard to tuition increases for graduate students, they do 

not have the opportunities for scholarships and discounts that are available to undergraduate 

students.  She asked what is being considered in this regard for recruitment and retention 

purposes.  Vice President Dudley reminded the Board that there have been years when graduate 

tuition was not increased since the Graduate Tuition Model was instituted in 2016-17.  Care has 

been taken to ensure graduate tuition rates remain competitive. 

 

Regent Shemberger indicated that the Budget Advisory Committee on campus includes faculty, 

staff and student representation but the group was given the budget right before the University 

Town Hall.  Good ideas were presented during the Town Hall and she suggested the Budget 

Advisory Committee should have an opportunity to discuss those ideas and potential options that 

were identified.  It would also be helpful to have the budget earlier in the process. 

 

Regent Puckett stated he realizes there are a great deal of increases for students this year but 

there are also a number of returns for those additional costs.  He met with President Jackson and 

also serves on the Budget Advisory Committee and has been part of the discussions 
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Regent Evans echoed Regent Shembergerôs comments in regard to more frequent Budget 

Advisory Committee meetings as they could be beneficial and lead to additional 

recommendations that could be implemented.  She is also appreciative of the 3 percent COLA 

increase that has been proposed but it is not a true COLA based on national indexes.  It is more 

of a salary increase and should be referred to as such.  If COLA increases are referenced they 

should be based on the national average.  She suggested the administration actually start 

budgeting annual salary increases so they are included in the budget.  If employees are essential 

to this University, there should be a budget in place to take care of those individuals.  It took five 

years to get to what was initially a three-year plan to implement a $10.20 minimum hourly rate 

for employees.  She would hate to see employees go another ten years before there are any 

significant salary increases.  President Jackson added that there was a salary increase of 2.25 

percent last year and 3 percent this year 





 
 

This represents a long list of deferred maintenance projects and across-the-board costs are high 

and very unpredictable.  Not only are material costs unpredictable but the country is also 

experiencing 



 
 

occurring in the future.  Deferred maintenance consists of a very large portion of increased funding 

that has been requested.   

➢ Continual enhancements are being made to the wi-fi network.  With increased reliance on the wi-fi 

network it is no longer a supplement or nice to have item.  It is the network, especially for students, in 



 
 



 
 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon 

the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Personal Services Contracts 

(PSC) as listed in the document provided per requirements of the Delegation of Authority Item 

#11.  Chair Crigler seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Personal Services Contracts, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Personal Services Contracts as 

listed in the attached document per requirements of the Delegation of Authority Item #11.  



 
 

Arthur Boston* Associate University Libraries 

Sean McLaughlin* Associate University Libraries 

Candace Vance Professor University Libraries 

 
 

*Faculty also being recommended for tenure. 

 

Regent Shemberger reported that many of these faculty members have waited years to hear their 

names called for promotion because a great deal of work and time, even during the summer, is 

associated with receiving a favorable recommendation.  Many of these faculty members are at 

the same time being recommended for tenure.  She applauds the stamina of these individuals in 

achieving these accomplishments.  Regent Puckett agreed and indicated students appreciate the 

hard work of faculty and the dedication they have to the student body.  He has been privileged to 

have some of these individuals for class as they are phenomenal professors and deserve 

congratulations and thanks. 

 

Regent Fitch moved that the Bore



 
 

Resolution of Appreciation ± Retired Faculty and Staff, approved 

 

Tim Todd read aloud the following Resolution of Appreciation: 

 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY 

Resolution 

 

WHEREAS, the following faculty and staff members of Murray State University are retiring or 

have retired during the 2021-2022 year: 

 

Cynthia Barnett ± Global Languages and Theatre Arts, 16 years 

R. Michael Bokeno ± Organizational Communication and Leadership, 27 years 

Kala Chakradhar ± Community Leadership and Human Services, 18 years 

Daniel Claiborne ± School of Engineering, 37 years 

Gina Claywell ± English and Philosophy, 25 years 

Laura Dawkins ± English and Philosophy, 23 years 

William DeWees ± Veterinary Technology and Pre-Veterinary Medicine, 17 years 

Richard Dodson ± Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling, 11 years 

Michael Kemp ± School of Engineering, 27 years 

Paul Lucko ± Community Leadership and Human Services, 22 years 

Ann Neelon ± English and Philosophy, 30 years 

Lynn Patterson ± Early Childhood and Elementary Education, 14 years 

Brenda Sheets ± Management, Marketing and Business Administration, 24 years 

Lou Tillson ± Organizational Communication and Leadership, 30 years 

Barbara Washington ± Adolescent, Career and Special Education, 15 years 

Tracey Wortham ± Occupational Safety and Health, 27 years 

 

Jean Bridges

 

�±

 

 

 



 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the University recognize these individuals and 

their collective total of 844.5 years of service to Murray State University; and 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Regents expresses its deep and heartfelt 

appreciation to these faculty members for their loyalty and devotion to the institution and their 

contributions to the betterment of the University. 

 

 

      __________________________________________



 
 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, ON THIS 3rd DAY OF JUNE, TWO THOUSAND AND TWENTY-TWO, BE IT 

RESOLVED that we mark this milestone reverently with words Eric F. Crigler will hear again at the last 

milestone, ñWell done, good and faithful servant.ò 

 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED by the Murray State University Board of Regents that this 



 
 

Regent Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, approve the Resolution of Appreciation for Lisa G. Rudolph.  Regent Waldrop 

seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Chair Crigler expressed congratulations to Regent Rudolph and appreciation for her service. 

 

Resolution of Appreciation ± Ian B. Puckett, approved 

 

Chair Crigler read the following aloud: 

 

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 

 

IAN B. PUCKETT 

 
WHEREAS, Ian B. Puckett was elected by the student body of Murray State University to serve as 

President of the Student Government Association and accordingly served as the student member of the 

Murray State University Board of Regents for the 2021-22 academic year; and  

 

WHEREAS, he demonstrated that he possesses maturity, sound judgment and strong moral values as he 

contributed to the discussion on various issues that came before the Board of Regents; provided 

leadership as Co-Chair of the Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee and rendered 

service to the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities and Legislative and Economic Development 

committees;  

 

WHEREAS, Ian B. Puckett has demonstrated characteristics of a keen intellect, courage, common sense 

and independent thinking throughout his term on the Board of Regents; and 

 

WHEREAS, he has served as a strong leader of the Student Government Association, always 

representing the best interests of the students of Murray State University both as a member of the Board 

of Regents and as President of the Student Government Association; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Student Government Association engaged in many activities throughout the tenure of  

His leadership which benefitted all students of Murray State University, including traditional and non-

traditional students, as well as those students enrolled at the regional campuses; and 

 

WHEREAS, Ian B. Puckett is an extremely active student at Murray State University, engaging in 

numerous extracurricular activities all of which enhanced student life on campus;  

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that this Board of Regents, on behalf of the faculty, staff and 

students, extend to Ian B. Puckett sincere gratitude for outstanding service rendered to Murray State 

University and the Commonwealth of Kentucky. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Regents extends to Ian B. Puckett our best wishes in 

his career endeavors and a life filled with good health and continued honorable service to his fellow man; 

and  

 

BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED by the Murray State University Board of Regents that this recognition of 

the contributions and dedication of Ian B. Puckett be preserved in the Minutes of the Board after having 

been read aloud and passed unanimously by the Board on this, the 3rd day of June 2022. 

 

        ______________________________ 

        Eric F. Crigler 

        Chair, Board of Regents 

  

Regent Puckett received a round of applause and a standing ovation. 

 

Regent Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President 

of the University, approve the Resolution of Appreciation for Ian B. Puckett.  Vice Chair Tharpe 

seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Board Organizational Materials 

 





 
 

¶ Summer Quarterly Meeting ± Friday, September 9, 2022 

¶ Fall Quarterly Meeting ± Friday, December 2, 2022 

¶ Winter Quarterly Meeting ± Friday, February 24, 2023 

¶ Spring Quarterly Meeting ± Friday, June 2, 2023 

 

Supplemental Materials 

 

President Jackson reported that supplemental materials were included in the eBoard book as 

follows:  ñGood Newsò Report (April 2022); Quarterly Branding, Marketing and 

Communication Report (January ï March 2022) and Sponsored Programs ï Grants and Contracts 

Report.  The Litigation Status Report prepared by General Counsel Miller was provided in a 

separate, confidential eBoard book.  These reports were provided for informational purposes 

only and required no Board action. 

 

Other Business/Adjournment 

 

President Jackson expressed appreciation to the Board for their work today.  Chair Crigler 

indicated it has been a real pleasure to serve alongside each and every person at the table.  It has 

also been an honor to serve as Chair of the Board of Regents over the past year.  The work of 

everyone is appreciated. 

 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chair Crigler requested a motion for 

the Board of Regents Quarterly Meeting and Committee Meetings to adjourn.  Regent 

Shemberger so moved, seconded by Regent Fitch, and the motion carried unanimouslyand the motion carrion carr[(R)-2(e)-5(ge)4(nt )] TJ
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